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State of the Island’s Waters 
 

State Water Quality Assessments 
Every two years Ecology identifies polluted water bodies and submits a list, called a 303(d) 

list, to the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) for review in accordance with the federal 

Clean Water Act. This assessment is based on the assumption that each water body should 

support certain designated uses. Some of these uses are swimming and boating, fish and shellfish 

rearing and harvest, and wildlife habitat. 

Ecology designates water bodies that frequently or consistently fail to meet standards or 

criteria as Impaired.  Water bodies that only infrequently fail to meet standards are classified as 

Waters of Concern or Sediments of Concern if the sampled matrix was sediment.  These 

assessments use water, sediment, fish/shellfish tissue, and habitat data. 

The 2008 Water Quality Assessment by Ecology determined that at least one stream, one 

harbor, one cove, one lagoon, and two marine passages on Bainbridge Island were impaired by 

one or more pollutants and were not able to provide the full recreational, habitat, and aesthetic 

benefits they once offered (Table 1) [19].  Due to size considerations, Table 1 does not include 

those water bodies that were determined to have met the standard for a particular pollutant.  

Complete listings and details can be found at 

http://www.ecy.wa.gov/programs/wq/303d/2008/index.html. 

These water bodies and an additional two marine nearshore areas were also identified as 

Waters of Concern for periodic excursions beyond the allowable standard or criteria for one or 

more additional pollutants.  Ecology’s proposed 2010 Water Quality Assessment (under review 

by the EPA at the time of this printing), designated additional nearshore areas as Impaired or 

Waters of Concern by at least one pollutant (Table 1) [20]. 

The 2008 assessment included data on one of the Island’s streams (Springbrook Creek) and 

numerous nearshore areas along Port Orchard Passage and Rich Passage.  These data were 

collected as part of a U.S. Navy Environmental Investment Study (ENVVEST) to develop a 

cleanup plan for the Sinclair and Dyes Inlets which exchange water with Port Orchard and Rich 

Passages through tidal action. These data, along with marine sediment, tissue, and water data 

collected in some of the Island’s harbors and nearshore areas by various and independent 

agencies in years past, showed at least one Island stream and numerous nearshore areas were 

impaired by one or more pollutants [19].    

Cleanup plans or TMDLs (Total Maximum Daily Loads) are required for all water bodies 

declared Impaired.  The process to develop and implement a TMDL is an intensive, and often 

very costly, process for jurisdictions identified by Ecology as stakeholders.  Currently, the City is 

a stakeholder in the Sinclair and Dyes Inlets Fecal Coliform Bacteria Total Maximum Daily 

Load (TMDL) (see Sinclair and Dyes Inlets Fecal Coliform Bacteria Total Maximum Daily Load 

(TMDL) on page 14) [22].  
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